
 

KENT COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

 

SUPPORTING PEOPLE IN KENT COMMISSIONING BODY 
 
MINUTES of a meeting of the Supporting People In Kent Commissioning Body held 
in the Darent Room, Sessions House, County Hall, Maidstone on Tuesday, 11 
October 2011. 
 
PRESENT: Cllr Ms J Anderson (Vice-Chairman), Cllr T Austin, Cllr Keren Belcourt, 
Ms A Christou, Cllr Mrs C Clark, Mr H Cohn, Cllr Derek Conway, Mr P Dosad, 
Mr Craig George, Mr A Hammond, Cllr A Hicks, Mrs T Kerly, Mr J Littlemore, 
Mr Peskett, Ms P Smith, Mrs J Walton and Mr P Whitfield 
 
 
IN ATTENDANCE: Ms A Slaven (Director of Service Improvement), Mr M Lobban 
(Director of Strategic Commissioning), Miss C Martin (Head of Supporting People), 
Ms Melanie Anthony (Performance and Review Manager (Kent Supporting People)), 
Mr Hud Manuel (Finance Manager (Kent Supporting People)), Ms Ute Vann (Policy & 
Strategy Officer (Kent Supporting People)) and Mr G Mills (Democratic Services) 
 

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS 
 
In the absence of Mr Hill this meeting was chaired by Cllr J Anderson  
 
38. Apologies  
(Item 1) 
 
Noted. 
 
 
39. Minutes of meeting - 30 June 2011 and matters arising  
(Item 3) 
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Commissioning Body held on 30 June 2011 were 
agreed as a true record.    
 
 
40. Minutes of the Core Strategy Group meeting  
(Item 4) 
 
The Commissioning Body noted for information the minutes of the meeting of the 
Core Strategy Group held on 13 September 2011. 
 
 
41. Presentation on the impact of housing related support  
(Item 5) 
 
(1) The Commissioning Body received a presentation by Melanie Anthony. This 
presentation used a case study as an example of the help and support available from a 
number of support agencies, both in the public and private sectors.  
 



 

(2) During the course of the presentation members of the Commissioning Body asked a 
number of questions of detail following which the Commissioning Body thanked Melanie 
Anthony for her detailed and enlightening presentation.  
 
 
42. Insurance cover for elected members attending Commissioning Body  
(Item 6- (Michaela Hupe, a Solicitor with KCC was present for this item) 
 
 
(1) Dover District Council had asked whether district/borough members attending meetings 
of the Commissioning Body were covered by any form of indemnity.  
 
(1)  Michaela Hupe, a solicitor with KCC, confirmed to the meeting that under the Local 
Authorities (Indemnities for Members and Officers) Order 2004 an authority is able to 
provide an indemnity or insurance for its members but not for members of other 
authorities. Therefore the responsibility lies with each District, Borough and/or City Council 
for its respective elected members attending the Commissioning Body to secure such 
indemnity and/or insurance. 
 
(2)  Resolved that the advice be noted and acted upon as appropriate by each member 
body represented on the Commissioning Body. 
 
 
43. Performance Management  
(Item 7 - Report by Angela Slaven, KCC Director of Service Improvement) 
 
 
(1) This report provided a summary of the performance of the programme against targets 
set by the Commissioning Body. 
 
(2) The programme was showing improvement against Key Performance Indicators, and a 
scoping paper outlining the key strategic issues likely to affect future performance would 
be brought to the next Commissioning Body meeting in January 2012. 
 
 
44. Floating Support Impact Assessment  
(Item 8 - Report by Angela Slaven, KCC Director of Service Improvement) 
 
 
(1) This report provided the second quarterly assessment of the impact of the reduction in 
capacity of floating support services following the non-renewal of district and borough 
based floating support contracts. The report advised members of the Commissioning Body 
of the proposed arrangements for the transition from existing to new services in 2012/13. 
 
(2)  During the course of discussion members raised a number of points of detail to which 
officers responded accordingly.  
 
(3) Following discussion the Commissioning Body noted the contents of the report, and 
agreed to: 
 

(i)   the proposed transition arrangements for the existing and new services 
 



 

(ii) a report being submitted to the Commissioning Body at its meeting in January 2012 
recommending revised principles upon which floating support would operate in the 
future 

 
 
45. Strategic Review of Access into Short Term services  
(Item 9 - Report by Angela Slaven, KCC Director of Service Improvement) 
 
(1) This report detailed a proposal that short term supported housing referrals should be 
managed through a centralised referral mechanism within the Kent Home Choice system.  
 
(2) During the course of discussion members of the Commissioning Body raised a number 
of points of detail to which officers responded accordingly.  
 
(3) On the basis that, in advance of it’s implementation, officers agreed to bring to a future 
meeting a report on how the centralised referral mechanism would work,  the 
Commissioning Body agreed that: 
 

(i) the Kent Home Choice system be utilised to deliver a centralised referral 
mechanism for short term accommodation based supported housing services 

 
(ii) the Supporting People Programme seeks the agreement of the Kent Home 

Choice Board to the usage of their reserves if costs exceed £1,000 
 
 
46. Strategic Review of Home Improvement Agencies and Handy Persons 
services  
(Item 10 - Report by Angela Slaven, KCC Director of Service Improvement) 
 
(1) This report detailed the findings of a strategic review of Home Improvement 
Agencies (HIA) and Handyperson services, and a proposal to tender 12 separate HIA 
and Handyperson services contracts within the individual districts/boroughs as one 
tendering exercise.  
 
(2) During the course of discussion members of the Commissioning Body raised a number 
of points of detail to which officers responded accordingly, including clarifying that 
contracts would have to meet the requirements of KCC Procurement as KCC would hold 
legal liability. It was also agreed that consideration would be given to the involvement in 
the tendering process of two district/borough councils who were not themselves tendering 
for any contracts.  
 
(3) The Commissioning Body agreed to the tendering of all HIA and Handyperson services 
for new contracts to be let in time for their commencement in April 2012 on a district by 
district basis. The Commissioning Body also noted that representatives from two 
district/borough councils not involved in the tendering process would be invited to be part 
of the team assessing each tender. 
 



 

 
47. Finance Outturn 2011/12  
(Item 11 - Report by Angela Slaven, KCC Director of Service Improvement) 
 
(1) This report detailed the Supporting People commissioning team’s projected 
financial outturn and balance held on reserves for 2011/12 (as at August 2011) and, 
on the basis of a forecast under-spend, proposed offsetting this by bringing forward 
the commencement date of the new floating support service to February 2012.  
 
(2) The Commissioning Body noted the estimated outturn to March 2012, and agreed 
that the new floating support service should commence from February 2012.  
 
 
48. Risk Update  
(Item 12) 
 
Noted.  
 
 
49. Any other business  
(Item 14) 
 
(1) Cllr Tony Austin requested a report for the next meeting on extra care sheltered 
housing, the proposed reductions in funding, progress on implementing the 
reductions including joint assessments that had taken place and their findings, and 
what was being put in place to deal with the cost reductions by Canterbury City 
Council, Families and Social Care, and Supporting People.  
 
(2) Angela Slaven indicated that KCC was currently in a 30 day consultation 
regarding proposals to bring together the Supporting People and KDAAT 
commissioning teams under one Head of Service (strategic commissioning role). A 
decision was likely early in December 2011, and members of the Commissioning 
Body were invited to submit any views they may have on the proposals. Angela 
Slaven stressed that KCC would not underestimate the specialist knowledge required 
in both areas, and that the re-organisation was about streamlining KCC’s own 
management structures.        
 
50. Date of next meeting  
(Item 15) 
 
The next meeting of the Commissioning Body would be held on Thursday 26 January 
2012, at Sessions House, County Hall commencing at 2.00 PM. 
 
 
 


